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The Rho Chi Society

Annual Chapter Report 


 Annual Chapter Report 
Date of report submission: 5/14/2015
Name of School/College: University of Kansas
Chapter name and region: Alpha Rho Chapter/Gulf Coast Region (Region VI)
Chapter advisor’s name and e-mail address: Dr. Molly Steed, msteed@kumc.edu
Delegate who attended the Rho Chi Annual Meeting: Katelyn Nelsen
Date delegate’s name submitted to Rho Chi: March 20, 2015
Past year’s officers and e-mail addresses:

President: Austin T. Wilson, AustinWilson@ku.edu
Vice President: Katelyn Nelson, k408k543@ku.edu
Secretary: Kara Gudenkauf, klg636@gmail.com
Treasurer: Christa Goforth, c631g862@ku.edu
Historian: Jenna Maresch, j781m208@ku.edu
New officers and e-mail addresses for next academic year:

President: Angela Wary, AngelaWary@yahoo.com
Vice President: Tera Raymond, Tera.Raymond@ku.edu
Secretary: Lydia Summers, LRSummers925@ku.edu
Treasurer: Sara Schenkelberg, s954s427@ku.edu
Historian: Andrea Oyer, AOyer@ku.edu
Number of Rho Chi student members at college or school, listed by class year and program
Class of 2016: 32

Class of 2017: 35
Meetings: Provide information on meetings held in the following tabular format (Limit 1.5 page)
	Date
	Attendance
	Agenda/Action Steps

	September 4, 2014
	12
	Tutoring 

     Begin next week

     Please talk to Clayton Galloway if interested

     Wichita – Please get in contact with Hali Hutley

Fundraising – Katelyn 

Plan of Events

     Philanthropy

          Adopt-A-Family – December

          KU Chem Club – Early Spring

          March for Babies March of Dimes – May

Presenters at Meetings

     October – Community Pharmacy Resident

     November – Institutional Pharmacy Resident

     December – Combined Master (MS) Pharmacy Resident

Next Semester Meetings – Faculty and Local Advisors

     Interested? Contact Kara Gudenkauf

Horizon Events

     Induction Night

     Pre-Pharmacy Round Table

     High School Visits

	October 23, 2014
	15
	Dr. Courtney Johnson presented on her experiences during a Community Pharmacy Residency

Tutoring 

     Doodle E-mails – Very good participation

     Next Semester – Class Liaison 

Next Semester Meetings 

     Unique Rotation Sites – Know of any? Contact Kara Bergman

Updates

     Fundraising – Katelyn

     Induction Night – Jennifer

     Academic Honor Roll – Provided on transcript

     Pre-Pharmacy Event  – Awaiting PLS notification 

     High School Presentation – Stephanie and Katelyn 

	November 6, 2014
	11
	Drs. Brooke Bitner and Natalie Johnson presented on their experiences undergoing an institutional pharmacy residency
New Business


Class Liaison - Clayton


T-Shirt Idea submission –Bill

Next Semester Meetings – Kara

Ebola Presentation – Bill Wilson and Adam Blevins

	December 5, 2014
	12
	Dr. Bryan Schuessler presented on his experiences during his combined PGY1/PGY2 MS residency at the University of Kansas Hospital
New Business


Induction Night


Class Liaison 


Class T-Shirt Idea submission


Early Enrollment


School Presentations

	January 29, 2015
	19
	New Business


Induction Night


Tutoring Liaison Sign-Up


Class T-Shirt


Campus Convention Basket


Excellence in Teaching Award Nominations


Rho Chi Society Annual Meeting 

	February 26, 2015
	22
	New Business

     Induction Night - March 24th @1900

          Required attendance of current members to receive cords for graduation

Tutoring Liaison Sign-Up

     List of Liaison’s

Class T-Shirt

     “Just Study Everything” – Karen Moeller (Thirion)

Excellence in Teaching Award

     Larry Davidow – Will give talk at induction night 

	March 26, 2015
	Class of 2016: 21
Class of 2017: 30
	New Business

     The Big Event

          April 18, 2015 (Saturday)

          KVGrose@ku.edu

     March of Dimes

          May 2, 2015 (Saturday) @ 1100 – Topeka Capital Building

T-Shirts 

     Rho Chi T-Shirts – Class of 2016 – Jennifer Swinson

     Class-wide 2016 Quote T-Shirt - Pics

Blackboard – Class 2015 – Signup in front

Tutoring

Wichita Initiation Materials

	April 30, 2015
	Class of 2016: 30

Class of 2017: 31
	Elections were held. Graduation cords were passed out.


Strategic Planning: What goals were set that relate to the Rho Chi mission? 
As President, I really wanted to connect everything we did this year back to the mission of Rho Chi. Whenever an idea was brought up for the chapter to be involved in, it needed to fit into what we was set out by the national office for us to consider it. This was to safeguard us from participating in events that would reflect negatively on the reputation of the Chapter, and Society as a whole.

The following categories were our guidelines for any activities we participated in:

Stimulating Critical Inquiry:

Recognize and Encourage Intellectual Achievement
Develop Intellectual Leadership

Promote Highest Ethical Standards
Foster Professional Collaboration
Activities: (Limit 1500 words)
Ongoing: 


We offered tutoring from 1200-1300 every weekday that classes were held. This was dropped back to Monday through Thursday after discovering no one attended on Fridays. Previously tutoring was only held once a week for one hour. We opened up our availability and visibility and thus have received praise from many underclassmen and our Dean’s Office.


This year we had the honor of recognizing Dr. Lawrence Davidow as our class nominated winner of the Excellence in Teaching Award. A professor can only be nominated and win this award every five years. Dr. Davidow was the first professor to win this award three times at the University of Kansas School of Pharmacy. We are very proud to have him teach us in our Pharmacy Skills Lab courses.

New Initiatives:

We designed and implemented a new Tutoring Liaison program within the school for tutors to directly connect to course coordinators and tap into their resources for us to provide sanctioned student support. Through this program, members team-taught review sessions with Pharmacology and Toxicology professors and solo taught Pharmacotherapy review sessions.


Members held a ‘Hot Topics in Healthcare’ presentation over the noon hour at the school of pharmacy to describe and discuss trending events happening in the world of health. On Halloween, the spooky topic of Ebola was presented, and investigational drug therapies were discussed.

Members developed and revised a presentation to give to surrounding high schools to explain and demonstrate the profession of pharmacy to students. We had a pilot group reach out to a Kansas City high school and present on why they should be interested in a career in pharmacy. Our hope is to utilize this presentation and the connections already made next year to visit more high schools.

We attended both the Big Event in Lawrence, KS and the March of Dimes: March for Babies in Topeka, KS as our community service events. Members worked together to clean up the city of Lawrence and provide awareness of education resources to expecting parents.


We held a meeting every month. During the year prior to this, there were only 2 meetings held the entire year. To remain as an involved and active chapter, we felt that more frequent meetings would need to occur. During each meeting the fall semester we started a Post Graduate Experience Series. In this, we invited different pharmacists with different residency background to come and talk about their experience. So often through our coursework we had heard about residencies, but it was never actually explained what went on at each of the different settings. We invited in a pharmacist with either a community, institutional, or a combined Masters (PGY1/PGY2) residency background to talk about what they did. We hope to maintain these relationships in the future to continue to provide this informal session on what opportunities exist beyond our PharmD degrees.


We developed and reinitiated a sustainable fundraising avenue. We produced a class specific t-shirt that was created and voted on by the entire class. This year we produced a shirt that listed the quote ‘Just study everything’ from Dr. Karen Moeller. This shirt was taken up by much of the class since it had the investment of all members. We hope to use this idea in the future to continue to support our chapter.

Financial/ Budgeting: (Limit 250 words) 
Our budget was in serious need of reworking from years before. An annual income from the National office was being documented in the proposed budgets with no actual deposit in our accounts. After further investigation, we found that our financial holdings had been declining over the past few years due to this oversight. My treasurer and I worked hard to recreate the income and expenses from the past 12 months to accurately predict how much each event would cost. To remain fiscally responsible, we decided to cut back on the food provided during our initiation ceremony and social events. We set out with the goal in mind to allocate money on a 2:1 ratio based on outside service:initiation/social events. This mindset held us accountable for where our earnings could go.
Rho Chi is one of the smallest clubs at our School of Pharmacy. We lack the manpower to be able to take on larger projects in our community unlike many of the other associations within the school. Realizing our strengths and talents, we strove to provide cost-free services (for us and those we serve) to our community and the School of Pharmacy. When budgeting for these services, we set out with the goal of having our actions and time be our currency for providing change in our community. This was what we felt to be our ethical calling seeing the financially unsustainable history that was followed prior to our membership. 
Our financial forecast can be found in Appendix 2.
Initiation Function: (Limit 250 words)
Initiation was held in our own School of Pharmacy this year. Having a relatively new school (opened in 2010) we wanted to bring in the initiates and their families to showcase the phenomenal place that we have to learn in. Dr. Lawrence Davidow was our keynote speaker. He was awarded the Excellence in Teaching Award at our initiation night. All current members, initiates and their families were invited and attended. In contrast to last year, we felt that members outside of the executive board should be aware of when the event was to occur and should be in attendance. We also did not limit the number of people who could come with each initiate this year (unlike the previous initiation ceremony that was limited to 2 guests per initiate).
I wish to highlight that our cost this year of holding initiation was dramatically reduced from the previous year along with the timing being more opportune for the chapter. We spent ~$300 in contrast to the ~$1000 the year before and were able to have at least two meetings prior to when we voted in the next years executive board. The current members felt that the timing was important seeing that we wanted to actually know who we were voting in.
Evaluation/Reflection: (Limit 500 words)
Coming into the presidential position, I did not know what I was getting myself into. This year has been a challenging and exciting year. The chapter has partially regained its status as the honor society within the University of Kansas School of Pharmacy. We made a lot of mistakes during this rebuilding year, but have definitely learned from them. We intend to pass on as much information to this next year’s members to make their year better than ours. Our impact within the school was remarked on by many of the students, professors, and deans. There is still much that can be improved and many ideas that we didn’t have time to complete. I truly believe that the chapter is stronger than when we first became members and I will do my best this next year to help the next round of members. I know that this next year’s executive board has the goal to involve as many of the members as possible. I am excited to see what they will bring about.
Other information:  (Limit 500 words)
This section is unfortunately not what I am proud of, but I wish for the national office to be aware of. I wanted to include this excerpt from one of our classes this year. It was spoken by one of our professors (who happened to be our previous faculty advisor).

“Second order of business is not pleasant. So we had a faculty meeting yesterday, and it was revealed to the faculty that unbelievably the Rho Chi Honors Society is memorizing test questions and then giving them to students. I find this appalling especially as I was the advisor for Rho Chi for the previous four years. Rho Chi is an honor society, you know, those are some of the top students in the program. So I’m extremely displeased. I do not know for a fact that some of this occurred in my exams or not, but it was relayed to the faculty that this is occurring. As a consequence, the exam will be much harder this year to circumvent this memorization. I don’t know any other way around it. … trying to cheat on exams is really at this level I am really surprised that you guys would risk it.
I’m not accusing anybody. Maybe nobody in this class is involved. I don’t know. Maybe thirty percent of this class is involved. I don’t know. But to get around that issue, I will be changing the exam from my prior format. And in the process it’s going to make the exam more difficult. I apologize for that, but you have your fellow students to blame.”
Every time I read it, I have shivers sent down through my core. I have no knowledge of what events occurred prior to my class becoming admitted into the Rho Chi Society, but we did our best to rectify the issue and clear our name of whatever previous members may have done. Our reputation was damaged from years before and we wanted to come out of this year having repaired some of it. 
Trust and honor are hard things to regain once lost, but we did our best to start the rebuilding process again with our faculty and our fellow classmates. We take our tutoring services (along with all of our other activities) very seriously and are now very conscious of what is allowed and not allowed to be passed from class to class. Part of our Tutoring Liaison program was amended to help open the conversation with faculty members of what to do with past exams. With the oversight of our chapter advisor and dean of academic affairs, we outlined exactly what our intentions include. This is why going back to the mission and Rho Chi’s values struck so close to home throughout this past year. 

While ashamed of whatever had been committed, we refused to hide it. This experience is one that we learned from and will serve as a reminder for why our mission statement exists. 
If your chapter would like to be considered for the Most Improved Chapter Award, please complete the following form on a separate page.

Most Improved Chapter Award

If your chapter would like to be considered for the “Most Improved Chapter Award,” indicate the significant improvement(s) of your chapter below.  Limit to one page.
Name of School/College: University of Kansas School of Pharmacy
Chapter name and region: Alpha Rho Chapter, Gulf Coast Region (Region VI)
Name of member submitting statement: Austin T. Wilson
Name of Chapter Advisor: Dr. Molly Steed
New Initiatives:


We designed and implemented a new Tutoring Liaison program within the school for tutors to directly connect to course coordinators and tap into their resources for us to provide sanctioned student support. Through this program, members team-taught review sessions with Pharmacology and Toxicology professors and solo taught Pharmacotherapy review sessions.


Members held a ‘Hot Topics in Healthcare’ presentation over the noon hour at the school of pharmacy to describe and discuss trending events happening in the world of health. On Halloween, the spooky topic of Ebola was presented, and investigational drug therapies were discussed.


Members developed and revised a presentation to give to surrounding high schools to explain and demonstrate the profession of pharmacy to students. We had a pilot group reach out to a Kansas City high school and present on why they should be interested in a career in pharmacy. Our hope is to utilize this presentation and the connections already made next year to visit more high schools.


We attended both the Big Event in Lawrence, KS and the March of Dimes: March for Babies in Topeka, KS as our community service events. Members worked together to clean up the city of Lawrence and provide awareness of education resources to expecting parents.


We held a meeting every month. During the year prior to this, there were only 2 meetings held the entire year. To remain as an involved and active chapter, we felt that more frequent meetings would need to occur. During each meeting the fall semester we started a Post Graduate Experience Series. In this, we invited different pharmacists with different residency background to come and talk about their experience. So often through our coursework we had heard about residencies, but it was never actually explained what went on at each of the different settings. We invited in a pharmacist with either a community, institutional, or a combined Masters (PGY1/PGY2) residency background to talk about what they did. We hope to maintain these relationships in the future to continue to provide this informal session on what opportunities exist beyond our PharmD degrees.


We developed and reinitiated a sustainable fundraising avenue. We produced a class specific t-shirt that was created and voted on by the entire class. This year we produced a shirt that listed the quote ‘Just study everything’ from Dr. Karen Moeller. This shirt was taken up by much of the class since it had the investment of all members. We hope to use this idea in the future to continue to support our chapter.

Appendix 1

Chapter Activities Report
	Alpha Rho Chapter, University of Kansas Activity Table
	

	Category of Activity1
	Title of Activity
	Brief Description2
	How Does This Activity Align With the Rho Chi Mission Statement?
	Years the Activity has Been Ongoing?
	If Activity has Been Ongoing for >1 Year, What Evaluations Have Been Done to Assess the Success of the Activity and What Improvements Have Been Done Over the Past Year?
	How Many Members Participated in the Activity?
	How Many Students and/or Patients were impacted by the Activity?
	Financial Information for the Activity [Budget Required, Fundraising Amount]

	Intellectual Leadership Activities 
	Daily Tutoring
	Offered daily tutoring to each of the classes over the noon hour every day of the week.
	Stimulate Critical Inquiry. We utilize our talents of excelling in the classroom to benefit those students who can use our help.
	>5 years
	We improved this year by making our tutoring available every day of the week. Previously it was offered once a week.
	13
	~50
	Countless hours provided by our tutoring volunteers. 

	
	Tutoring Liaison
	Take our tutoring to the course coordinators by asking for extra study materials and becoming the go to tutor for each class offered to the underclassmen.
	Stimulate Critical Inquiry.

Tutoring is the singular niche that Rho Chi holds at the school of pharmacy. To do it best, we felt we needed to have a personal relationship built with each of our tutees along with professors.
	1 year.
	Assessment will be started in the fall by tracking students who utilize our tutoring services and their academic outcomes in class. The assessment will be handled by the Dean’s office to allow for proper confidentiality.
	8
	~80
	Same as above.

	
	Post-Graduate Experience Seminar
	Invited pharmacists from differing backgrounds to describe their experiences through many of the residencies offered in Kansas.
	Fosters Collaboration.

We developed relationships with pharmacists in each aspect of pharmacy and gave them an open floor to explain and describe the residency that they enjoyed.
	1 year.
	We will strive to invite a community, hospital, and combined Masters resident to come speak yearly at one of our meetings.
	32
	~40
	$15 per speaker to pay for appreciation gifts (KU Rx Clipboards)

	College of Pharmacy Events [non-academic, non-patient outreach]
	Helping a fellow student in need
	A fellow student experienced having his house burnt down. Rho Chi offered financial support to help him recover.
	Promotion of Highest Ethical Standards. We initially had this money set aside to donate to the Adopt-a-Family, but instead used it to adopt our pharmacy ‘family.’
	1 year.
	This is not a repeatable activity.
	The Chapter raised money through fundraising. 35 members were involved.
	1 Student, his wife and kids.
	Donation of $50.

	Patient Outreach Events/ Community Service
	The Big Event in Lawrence, KS
	The Big Event is a city-wide community service activity where groups can help clean up and repair parts of the city.
	Promotion of Highest Ethical Standards. We believe that being a positive influence and active member of the community advances the image of pharmacy as a whole.
	1 year.
	We started being involved in this activity this year. We hope to make it a sustainable event since it occurs every year.
	Unknown
	Unknown
	Once again, only time.

	
	March of Dimes: March for Babies; Topeka, KS
	Raised awareness of where expecting parents can learn more information about having a pre-term baby.
	Promotion of Highest Ethical Standards. 

Same as above
	1 year.
	Same as above.
	Unknown
	Unknown
	Same as above.

	Fundraising Events
	Selling T-Shirts and Pharmacy Mugs
	We request no financial backing from the Dean’s Office and strive be as financially responsible as possible. Our aim is to be self-sufficient along with refilling our accounts to return them to where they were prior.
	Promotion of Highest Ethical Standards. Having been left with a negative amount the year before, we wished to correct what had previously been done and leave our financial status better than where we found it.
	1 year.
	This activity is repeatable. We developed a sustainable selling avenue by producing a class quote t-shirt for the class in which most of the members are involved.
	32
	~170
	


Guidelines:

1. For each activity within a category use a separate line in the table (you may add more lines as you see fit)

2. Keep your descriptions of each activity brief limiting overall table to 3 pages or less.
Appendix 2
Rho Chi Budget 2014-15

2013-14 Starting Balance: $5,057.76

Annual Revenue(net)

White Coat Sales $450    


Initiate Dues ($75/member) $10/member = $300

Predicted Revenue:

1. Fundraising (net):  $750     

Total Revenue: $1,500 

Predicted Costs:

1. Social Events: $200

2. Initiation Ceremony: 

a. Meal and Supplies: $300     

b. Faculty Award Plaque: $50

c. Initiation Stationary: $100

3. Graduation Cords (Class of 2016): $12.50/member(32 member) $400 

4. Tutor Appreciation: $100

5. Community Outreach: $250

Total Costs: $1,400  

Summary:


Starting Balance + Predicted Revenue –Predicted Cost

              ($5,057.76)
         ($1,500)                    ($1,400)


= Predicted Year-End Balance




($5,107.76)



The Rho Chi Society

National Office Contact Information:
Email:  RhoChi@unc.edu

Telephone:  (919) 843-9001

Fax:  (919) 962-0644

Revised 9-12-14
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